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The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 

Town Hall on April 26, 2021.  Those present were Trustees Mr. Jeffrey Markley, Mrs. 
Kristina O’Brien, and Mrs. Lorrie Benza and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman. The 
meeting was also broadcast remotely through Zoom.  Mr. Markley presided and called the 
meeting to order at 5:31P.M.  Everyone stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to recess the regular meeting and go into executive 
session for the Employment and Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised 
Code Section 121.22(G)(1). 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, 
aye; Mr. Markley, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their meeting at 5:31 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session. 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres was invited into executive session at 5:31 P.M. and left at  
6:04 P.M. 
 

Chief Jon Bokovitz was invited into executive session at 6:04 P.M. and left at  
6:35 P.M. 
 

Chief Lou Ann Metz was invited into executive session at 6:35 P.M. and left at  
7:08 P.M. 
 

The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment and 
compensation of public employees, and reconvened their regular meeting at 7:12 P.M. and 
everyone stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 

 
None. 
 

MINUTES APPROVAL 
 
 Mrs. Benza moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ April 12, 2021 regular 
meeting and April 15, 2021 and April 22, 2021 special meetings as written. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion. Vote: Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, aye. Motion carried. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of March, 
2021.  Calls were down from this time last year due to Covid.  Most hospitals only want 
transports from severe injuries or cases. The complete fire report is attached to and 
becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz presented the police department report for the month of March, 
2021.  Calls were down from this period last year.  Fraud offenses were up, mostly due to 
unemployment scams.  Shoplifting offenses were down.  The upcoming golf outing is 
booked and will benefit Safety Town and scholarships.  Safety Town is open for registration 
online.  The complete police report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these 
minutes. 
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ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 There was no verbal zoning department report for the month of March, 2021.  
Receipts for the month of March totaled $7,444.60 with three new housing starts.  Twenty-
seven zoning permits were issued in March. The complete zoning report is attached to and 
becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Stepped Pay Grade Increase 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the stepped pay grade increase for Firefighter 
Greg Savel to EMT-P Grade B at $25.16/hour effective May 8, 2021 per the terms of the 
collective bargaining agreement and the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Approval for Stipends 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve yearly stipends of $1,000.00 paid quarterly to 
the following employees effective January 1, 2021 per the collective bargaining agreement 
and the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 

- David Cooley – EMS Coordinator 
- Jason Pitre – EMS Educator 
- Nathan Liptak – Maintenance Mechanic 

 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Wren Road Parking Restrictions 
 
 The trustees discussed the enforcement of parking restrictions in the township. Mr. 
Markley will update the parking resolution and discuss signage with ODOT and the township 
service department.  Chief Bokovitz will discuss the fine schedule with the municipal court. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Mutual Aid Agreements 
 
 The trustees are in a holding pattern on this while waiting for review by legal counsel 
on the latest revisions from Russell Township. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Rescind Request to Declare Obsolete – 2016 Ford Edge 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to rescind the motion from the April 12, 2021 meeting 
declaring the following item obsolete and no longer needed by the township pursuant to 
ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road superintendent. 
 

- 2016 Ford Edge (VIN#2FMDK4GC6EBB62509) 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
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Rescind Approval to sell on Govdeals.com – 2016 Ford Edge 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to rescind the motion from the April 12, 2021 meeting 
allowing the listing of the obsolete 2016 Ford Edge on Govdeals.com for sale in accordance 
with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road superintendent. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Re-Assign Vehicle 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to re-assign the previously declared obsolete Ford Edge 
to the Operations Manager per the recommendation of the road superintendent. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Tanglewood Lakes 2 Condominium Association 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the 
Tanglewood Lakes 2 Condominium Association for the Burns-Lindow Building for their 
annual meeting on May 25, 2021 in the amount of $90.00 per the recommendation of the 
service director.  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Cemetery Deed  
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to grant cemetery deed #610 for one grave to 
Richard Kluchar of 18101 Snyder Road, Chagrin Falls, OH  44023, which is a reissue 
from deed #59. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a deed for Restland Cemetery, Sec. 7, Lot No. 52, Grave 5.   
Mr. John Yost and Mr. Maximus Yost attested to their signatures. 
 
Cemetery Deed Transfer 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to transfer one grave from deed #59 to JoEllen 
Kluchar of 12309 Londonberry Lane, Fort Myers, FL  34135, which is reissued as deed 
#611. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a deed for Restland Cemetery, Sec. 7, Lot No. 52, Grave 4.   
Mr. John Yost and Mr. Maximus Yost attested to their signatures. 
 
NatureWorks Grant 
 
 The trustees discussed applying for the NatureWorks grant this year.  Mrs. Benza 
and Mrs. O’Brien will work with the service department to move forward with the application 
process.   
 
TOWN HALL – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Logo/Branding Discussion 
 
 Mrs. Benza will reach out to Megan Fogle at Ten/10 Design to schedule a meeting to 
move this project forward. 
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Waterline Extension Easement 
 
 Geauga County Water Resources Department needs approval from the trustees to 
move ahead with placement of the proposed waterline on a property with an easement in 
place.  The trustees discussed their preferences, and Mr. Markley will be contacting Water 
Resources to discuss. There should also be a legal review of, and possible amendment to, 
the recorded conservation easement that is on the property. Mr. Markley will ask if Water 
Resources can coordinate such a review or if the township needs to submit it to our legal 
counsel. 
 
Town Hall Renovations 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien reported that the township has been given permission to renovate the 
zoning offices by the Geauga County Prosecutor’s Office.  Mrs. Benza will work with the 
service department to firm up plans on beginning the renovation.  Mr. Markley would also 
like to consider the basement floor of the Town Hall for renovations, as well, since that is 
also office space. 
 
Website Update 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien gave an update on the status of the website.  The new website is 
progressing, but there are still a few items that need attention.  She reported that it should 
be completed soon.   
 
Spectrum Services Agreements 
 
 Mr. Andy Haines joined the meeting by Zoom to provide an update to the trustees on 
the Spectrum contract.  He reported that the township will be moving to a localized internet 
that no longer goes to the county offices first.  The contract also will resize the band-width 
for the township, bringing down the monthly costs significantly.  The trustees are awaiting a 
review of the contract by legal counsel before signing. 
 
TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Street Lighting Assessment Area Improvements 
 
 The trustees discussed a request by a resident on Oak Street for a lower wattage 
street light.  When the light was recently replaced, it was replaced with an LED light which 
was very bright. First Energy can replace the LED with a lower wattage LED light for 
$550.00.  The discussion centered on the fact that the residents in that area have been 
paying for street lights since the 1950’s, so it would be acceptable for the township to pay for 
the change in lighting.  Mrs. Benza will contact Dean Hayne and complete the required 
paperwork. 
 
Township Campus Digital Sign Upgrade 
 
 The trustees discussed upgrading the digital sign on the township campus. Because 
of the cost of up to $37,000.00, the trustees decided to table this discussion until next year.  
 
Ethics Training Discussion 
 
 Mrs. Sugarman explained that she regularly attends ethics training as required for 
township fiscal officers.  The trustees do not have the same requirement, but they attend 
regularly, as well.  The training is very informative, and Mrs. Sugarman suggested that all of 
the department heads would benefit by going through the training.  Chief Metz and Jim 
Stanek already attend on a regular basis. It was also discovered that the township needs to 
distribute the Ohio Ethics Law to all employees.  The fiscal office will take on this 
responsibility in the future.  The trustees also discussed the required drug policy training and 
the required NIMS training. 
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BWC Training Schedule 
 
 Chief Bokovitz volunteered to complete the required two-hour training through the 
BWC for the township.  This course is required if there have been BWC claims in the past 
year. 
 
Temporary Signs 
 

There was a brief discussion regarding enforcement of the township zoning 
regarding temporary signage.  The Zoning Commission does not believe there need to be 
revisions to the chapter at this time. Before the trustees do anything regarding enforcement, 
they would draft a letter to the affected businesses explaining the zoning regulations.  This 
item will move to Pending Business as the trustees are not ready to act on this at this time. 
 
ARB Discussion 
 
 The trustees are waiting on an opinion from the Geauga County Prosecutor’s Office 
on the formation of an Architectural Review Board for the township.  This item will move to 
Pending Business.  
 
Other Zoning Issues 
 
 Mr. Markley discussed with the other trustees the possibility of asking the Zoning 
Commission to re-examine the issues of both drive-through lanes and food trucks.  
Amendments to the township Zoning Resolution for food trucks were adopted last year, but 
Mr. Markley suggested that the Zoning Commission could review more expansive 
allowances. There was consensus to do this.  Mr. Markley will discuss with the Zoning 
Commission. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
GIS Mapping Project 
 
 The trustees reported that work is progressing with the zoning and planning 
departments on numerous GIS maps for the township. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the purchase orders listed below as submitted 
by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Applied Concepts, Inc. – Radar Unit - $3,720.10 (Police) 
2. Atwell’s Police & Fire Equipment Co. – Supplies - $15,000.00 (Police) 
3. VanCuren Services, Inc. – Stump Grinding - $3,700.00 (Roads) 

 
EMERGENCY PO RATIFICATION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to ratify the purchase order listed below as submitted by 
the Fiscal Officer.  
 

- Ganley Chevrolet of Aurora – Repair to Vehicle - $2,588.12 (Police) 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the invoice listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 

Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion. Vote: Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, abstain. Motion carried. 
 
Invoice List 

1. Taft – Geauga Lake Development - $2,720.00 (General) 
2. The Arms Trucking Co. – Limestone - $4,682.59 (Roads) 

 
BLANKET CERTIFICATE RENEWALS/APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the blanket certificate listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Blanket Certificate 

1. General – Town Hall – Small Tools & Minor Equipment - $1,000.00 
2. Road and Bridge – Advertising - $1,500.00 

 
Checks Dated April 13, 2021 through April 26, 2021 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices April 13, 2021 through April 
26, 2021 consisting of warrants #36697 through #36773 in the amount of $81,939.57.    
 

NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 

1. First Quarter 2021 Bainbridge-Solon JEDD Report 
2. Cindy Wojtasik – Memorial Day Event – Sunday, May 30, 2021 at 11:30am 
3. Geauga County Auditor – Notice of Intent – Complaint Against the Valuation of Real 

Property 
4. Letters from Kenston Second Graders regarding the new playground 
5. OTA – Force account info 

 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 None. 
 
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
 None. 
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Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 9:03 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 
























